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With the emergence of evidence-
based pharmacotherapy and

psychosocial services for schizophre-
nia, optimal symptom and functional
outcomes are now more readily avail-
able to practitioners and consumers
(1). To what extent do these advances
in treatment and rehabilitation
presage recovery from schizophrenia
as a realistic goal for the 21st century?
In this article we distinguish the
process of recovering from recovery
as an outcome, summarize the feasi-
bility of recovery as a therapeutic
goal, provide an operational defini-
tion of recovery to facilitate research
on this topic, assemble recent find-
ings that reflect the validity of symp-
tomatic remission and normative
functioning in defining recovery,
identify factors that may impede or
promote recovery, and generate hy-
potheses that may have heuristic val-
ue in a research agenda on recovery
from schizophrenia. 

Recovery as a process
Just as there are clear differences be-
tween recovering from alcoholism or
drug addiction and having a sustained
recovery with long-term abstinence
and normal psychosocial functioning,
the same holds for recovery from
schizophrenia. Many consumers and
professionals have confounded recov-
ering with recovery by failing to grasp

this distinction. The processes and
stages of recovering are preparations
for recovery. Characterized by a reli-
able, normative definition, recovery is
an outcome of the process of recover-
ing. Individuals can take many path-
ways to recovery depending on the
varied factors that influence the
process, such as personal attributes,
social environment, continuity and
quality of treatment, and subjective
experiences.

Examples of attributes and experi-
ences that may be associated with in-
dividuals who are progressing toward
recovery include hope, destigmatiza-
tion, empowerment, self-acceptance,
insight, awareness, collaboration with
professionals, sense of autonomy and
self-control, and participation in self-
help and consumer-run programs.
Subjective experiences and attributes
not only can mediate the process
leading to recovery but also can sus-
tain recovery. For example, a treat-
ment or self-help program may en-
gender a feeling of empowerment,
which can be instrumental in motivat-
ing a person to sustain treatment and
rehabilitation until the criteria used
to define recovery have been
achieved. Once recovery has been
achieved, empowerment may be even
more firmly experienced through in-
dependence, employment, and free-
dom from psychosis.

Similarly, having hope for future
improvements in quality of life may
be reinforced by the enthusiasm and
collaborative alliance embedded in a
therapeutic relationship. Many con-
sumers who have written first-person
accounts of their recovery have point-
ed to the importance of a long-term
relationship with a practitioner who
refused to give up hope for the pa-

tient’s ultimate improvement and re-
covery (2). Hope can serve to fuel
motivation for change and for active
participation in clinical services or
self-help, which are stepping-stones
toward recovery (3). Subjective expe-
riences of empowerment and hope
continue to grow after a state of re-
covery is attained, contributing to fur-
ther strengthening and protection of
individuals from stress-induced re-
lapse. From a research perspective,
the processes that are involved in re-
covering from schizophrenia may be
studied as mediating and moderating
variables that can facilitate and ex-
plain the process of recovery. 

Recovery from symptomatic 
exacerbation or relapse
A major hurdle to the design of em-
pirical studies of recovery is the vari-
ability in the clinical course of schiz-
ophrenia, which leads to persons’
moving into and out of recovery. In-
dividuals’ entry and exit into the
states of recovery are found in other
biomedical disorders, in which addi-
tional or new treatments are required
to regain recovery status. For exam-
ple, individuals may have more than
one recurrence or episode of cancer,
each of which can interrupt a per-
son’s meeting recovery criteria. If the
recurrence is effectively treated so
that remission is again attained for
the requisite period and the patient
returns to a normal level, the pa-
tient’s recovery can be said to have
been regained. 

In a similar fashion, individuals de-
pendent on alcohol or illicit drugs
may remain abstinent for varying pe-
riods before having one or more re-
lapses. Although addicts can start the
process of recovering when restarting
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a period of sobriety, the use of an op-
erational definition of recovery re-
quires them to remain abstinent for a
defined period and to function with a
“clean and sober,” normal lifestyle.

How might one distinguish recovery
from an episode of illness from recov-
ery from the disorder itself? Disorders
such as addictions and schizophrenia
are defined as episodic in their course;
thus a sufficiently long period of symp-
tom remission and normal functioning
would qualify as recovery from an
episodic exacerbation of schizophrenia
and recovery from the disorder. If the
operational criteria are met, recovery
from an episode is tantamount to re-
covery from schizophrenia.

Reaching a state of recovery from
any biomedical disorder requires only
that a sufficiently long period has
passed during which the individual’s
symptoms have been below a patho-
logical threshold of severity and that
the person is functioning within broad-
ly defined normal limits. For many
carcinomas, the temporal consensus
for recovery has been five years with-
out a recurrence. Although our defini-
tion of recovery from schizophrenia re-
quires a two-year period of sustained
remission and normal functioning, we
do not wish to reify any particular
tenure as essential for recovery. Some
evidence supports a two-year interval
of normalization for the time criterion
in defining recovery from schizophre-
nia. The American Psychiatric Associa-
tion’s (APA’s) Practice Guideline for
the Treatment of Schizophrenia delin-
eates phases of response to treatment
as taking between one and two years
for progression from the florid and
acute phases, through the stabilization
and stable phases, to the recovery
phase (4). If the return of normal func-
tioning takes approximately two years
after a relapse, two continuous years of
sustained remission of symptoms and
normal functioning reflects an empiri-
cally convincing period that demon-
strates stability (5).

Persons who have recovered from
schizophrenia would be expected to
occasionally relapse, resulting in
temporary loss of the status of recov-
ery because of substance abuse,
which is a common co-occurring dis-
order; stressors that overwhelm cop-
ing and social skills; and medication

noncompliance. Having a time inter-
val that is integral to the criteria for
recovery is essential for empirical
studies that attempt to categorically
define recovery. 

There are alternative ways to de-
fine recovery other than through cat-
egorical outcome domains. For exam-
ple, a dimensional approach in which
degrees or extent of recovery could
be developed by researchers, clini-
cians, and consumers. From this
point of view, a multidimensional set
of continua could define various ap-
proximations to recovery, reflecting
“substantial clinical and psychosocial
improvement.” By using a more flexi-
ble, dimensional definition of recov-
ery within a range of outcomes, in-
cluding differing durations of sub-
stantial clinical and psychosocial im-
provement, debates and invidious
comparisons of recovery rates by cli-
nicians, researchers, and consumers
could be mitigated. In contrast with a
categorical approach, a dimensional
definition of recovery would enable
quantitative ratings to be made on the
criterion variables so that degrees of
recovery could be determined. 

Evidence for pursuing a 
research agenda on recovery
During our four decades of treatment
research and clinical experiences with
clients with schizophrenia, we repeat-
edly noted that a surprising number
reached outcomes marked by sus-
tained symptom remissions and rela-
tively normal psychosocial function-
ing. These observations led us to
study more closely and operationally
the outcome domains and influences
that were associated with the patients’
substantial and durable improve-
ments. The emerging consensus in
longitudinal studies of schizophrenia
also indicates similar types of positive
outcomes. From a different source,
the recent emphasis on recovery by
consumers, advocates, and mental
health professionals added impetus to
our interest in recovery as a reachable
state. In line with this zetigeist of re-
covery is the recent report of the
President’s New Freedom Commis-
sion on Mental Health (6).

To place the goal of recovery in
clinical perspective, a “complete re-
turn to premorbid levels of function-

ing” (7) or a “complete return to full
functioning” (8), as defined by the
DSM, are inadequate criteria for
defining recovery. Sustained symp-
tom remission is not included in these
criteria and the term “full function-
ing” is ambiguous and impossible to
measure. Because the onset of schiz-
ophrenia during adolescence or early
adulthood occurs before individuals
can attain social, occupational, and in-
dependent functioning, returning to
premorbid levels of functioning is of-
ten below the threshold of what
would be considered within the nor-
mal range of psychosocial perform-
ance for mature adults. In addition,
the general term “complete return to
full functioning” is incompatible with
the variability in how society defines
normal psychosocial functioning.

Failure to adopt a socially valid
construct of recovery has led to sev-
eral adverse consequences. Because
of the current official nosology of
schizophrenia, it is not surprising
that most clinicians, patients, and
families so readily resign themselves
to the belief that individuals with this
disorder are doomed to a lifetime of
disability, with few expectations for
satisfying relationships and produc-
tive involvement in society. Profes-
sional, consumer, and public pes-
simism and stigma associated with
schizophrenia are further harmful
consequences of the failure to place
recovery on our collective radar
screen. At a practical level, thera-
peutic nihilism, negative stereo-
typing, and stigma operate as a self-
fulfilling prophecy, because con-
sumers may react to these attribu-
tions by denying their illness and
need for treatment, which all too of-
ten leads to poor outcomes. 

But the truth about schizophrenia
lies elsewhere. A growing body of em-
pirically based, clinical research
shows that recovery can occur. As
summarized in Table 1, data from
several clinical research centers have
demonstrated a high rate of sympto-
matic remission in recent onset and
chronic schizophrenia (9–20). For in-
stance, using a well-crafted, multidi-
mensional definition of recovery from
schizophrenia, Harding and collabo-
rators (20) showed that more than
half the individuals with this diagnosis
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were able to live satisfying, produc-
tive lives unencumbered by continu-
ous and disabling psychotic symp-
toms. This research group document-
ed that recovery among carefully and
conservatively diagnosed persons
with schizophrenia could be charac-
terized by measures of work, commu-
nity functioning, subjective quality of
life, hospitalizations, and symptoms.
Of the 262 individuals in their study,
48 to 68 percent met criteria for the
various dimensions of recovery. 

A key element in these favorable
long-term outcomes was access to
continuous and reasonably compre-
hensive mental health services. To
highlight the importance to recovery
of continuous, comprehensive, com-
munity-based, and coordinated serv-
ices, comparison of long-term out-
comes of schizophrenia in the states
of Vermont and Maine is instructive.
In the early 1960s Vermont estab-
lished a system of accessible commu-
nity-based treatment that was flexibly
linked to the needs of its patients with
chronic mental illness. The state of
Maine did not. Patients from both
states were matched during their ear-
ly state hospital treatment on age, ed-
ucation, sociodemographic factors,
and duration and severity of illness.
The rate of recovery was twice as high
in Vermont as in Maine (21).

New, evidence-based treatments
for schizophrenia have also con-
tributed to a more optimistic progno-

sis for the disorder. The advent of sec-
ond-generation antipsychotics, al-
though plagued with their own profile
of side effects, offers a wider choice
of effective medications that are bet-
ter tolerated by patients and are
thereby associated with more sus-
tained adherence to prescribed drug
regimens (22). Because of the hetero-
geneity of schizophrenia and individ-
ual differences in therapeutic re-
sponse to any one antipsychotic drug,
patients who have been suboptimally
responsive to certain first-generation
drugs may respond favorably to a new
antipsychotic drug. This finding was
most dramatically seen with the intro-
duction of clozapine. The drug yield-
ed substantial symptomatic benefits
for almost half the patients who had
been resistant to treatment and had
chronic forms of schizophrenia. In
addition, four evidence-based psy-
chosocial treatments have been intro-
duced that raise the likelihood of im-
proved psychosocial functioning and
reduced relapse: assertive community
treatment, family psychoeducation,
supported employment, and social
skills training (23).

Conceptual foundation 
for a definition of recovery
Just as with other biomedical disor-
ders—such as diabetes, coronary ar-
tery disease, and cancer—empirically
based, quantitative studies of recov-
ery from schizophrenia should be de-

signed from operational definitions of
recovery. One of the prime criteria
for operational definitions is the level,
frequency, and duration of symptoms.
With the exception of infections,
most serious disorders are marked by
episodes of symptomatic relapse or
exacerbation that reflect worsening of
the underlying pathophysiology. In
diabetes, changes in insulin secretion,
blood level, and binding to receptors
may account for increases in the
symptoms of the illness. With athero-
sclerotic coronary artery disease, nar-
rowing and blockage of one or more
of the coronary arteries leads to angi-
na or the symptoms of an infarction.
The signs and symptoms of growth or
metastasis reflect worsening of the
pathology of the cancer. Although we
do not know the underlying patho-
physiology of schizophrenia, its signs
and symptoms serve as a proxy for
worsening of the abnormal neural
processes.

Thus, when building a construct of
recovery from schizophrenia, it is
presumed that a key dimension in a
definition of the construct must be
the waxing and waning of schizophre-
nia’s key positive and negative symp-
toms. By adding an appropriate peri-
od of remission and a substantial re-
duction of symptoms into the con-
struct, the rate of recovery from ill-
ness may be measured. If some suit-
able and professionally agreed on du-
ration of remission of signs and symp-
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Empirically based research on recovery from schizophrenia

Patients who 
experienced symp-
tomatic remission

Type of Number 
Study Location schizophrenia of patients N %

Ciompi, 1980 (9) Berne, Switzerland Chronic 289 153 53
Huber et al., 1975 (10) Bonn, Germany First episode and chronic 502 266 53
Ogawa et al., 1987 (11) Gunma, Japan Mostly first episode 105 67 64
Tsuang et al., 1979 (12) Iowa Chronic 186 85 46
McGorry et al., 1996 (13); 

Edwards et al., 1998 (14) Melbourne, Australia First episode 98 89 91
Loebel et al., 1992 (15); 

Lieberman et al., 1993 (16) New York First episode 118 87 74
Whitehorn et al., 1998 (17) Nova Scotia, Canada First episode 115 102 89
Harrison et al., 2001 (18) 14 sites around the world Mostly first episode 1171 562 48
Bleuler, 1968 (19) Zurich, Switzerland Chronic 208 118 57
Harding et al., 1987 (20) Vermont Chronic 82 56 68
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toms of the disorder can be reached,
it may be possible to develop a credi-
ble criterion for recovery. In cancer,
the duration of remission of signs and
symptoms is often five years. Given
the lack of research on the durability
of remitted symptoms in schizophre-
nia, any period used for defining re-
covery is somewhat arbitrary. In our
work we have achieved a provisional,
categorical definition of recovery that
can be seen as a starting point for
generating research on this topic.

But symptom remission alone is
inadequate for a definition of recov-
ery from schizophrenia, just as it
would be for diabetes and coronary
artery disease. Dimensions of im-
proved psychosocial functioning
must also be integral to a definition
of recovery. As noted below, these
dimensions include work, school,
family life, friends, recreation, and
independent living. These dimen-
sions also will require consensus
among practitioners, researchers,
patients, and family members in op-
erationalizing levels of functioning
that would be consistent with a defini-
tion of recovery. Consensual ag-
reement among stakeholders about
the operationalized and criterion-
based definition for each relevant di-
mension is sometimes referred to as
social or professional validation. In re-
sponse to our call for validation of an
operational construct of recovery (24),
a consensus statement by schizophre-
nia researchers recently presented
their definition of symptomatic recov-
ery: on the Brief Psychiatric Rating
Scale, no psychotic symptom above 3
(mild) during a consecutive period of
six months (25).

Summary of research
A dual work plan guided our develop-
ment of a research agenda on recov-
ery from schizophrenia. First, we
identified colleagues in the United
States, Canada, and Europe who were
currently engaged in research on re-
covery and had formulated and pub-
lished an operationalized definition of
recovery as an outcome state. We in-
vited each of them to collaborate with
us in sharing methods and results.
Second, we organized the contribu-
tions from each of the collaborating
investigators and sites into a stepwise
approach, first considering the dimen-
sions that might be important in a def-
inition of recovery, followed by distin-
guishing the process of “recovering”
from the outcome state of “recovery,”
and then proceeding to an operational
definition of recovery with construct,
social, and discriminant validation.

A search of the literature led to the
identification of nine additional re-
search groups that were pursuing
studies on recovery from schizophre-
nia, representing a cross-section of ge-
ographic locations, research strategies,
populations, and areas studied (13,17,
24,26–31). Individuals with differing
durations of schizophrenia and disabil-
ity were included in the study samples,
and studies defined recovery in differ-
ent ways. Research included cross-sec-
tional and longitudinal studies.

As shown in Table 2, five studies
used longitudinal, follow-up designs
to determine the extent to which a
defined treatment program yielded
sustained remission of symptoms
that was associated with psychoso-
cial functioning within the normal
range. Two of the studies were with

individuals who were in the early pe-
riod of their disorder, and one used a
cohort of patients who were ill for
varying periods. Cross-sectional
studies of individuals who reached
operationalized definitions of recov-
ery are also listed in Table 2. In
these three cross-sectional studies,
clients had varying durations of ill-
nesses and the definitions of recov-
ery ranged in their degree of com-
prehensiveness. Two of the studies
focused primarily, but not exclusive-
ly, on the recovery process, develop-
ing constructs to depict important
attributes of clients’ subjective expe-
riences and personal development
presumed to foster recovery.

Definition of recovery 
Dimensions for defining recovery
Without reliable measurement, sci-
ence cannot advance. This observation
applies to the construct of recovery as
well as to any other aspect of psychia-
try or medicine. Just as advances in eti-
ology and treatment followed the op-
erational definition of diagnostic cate-
gories with DSM-III, we can expect
progress in understanding the factors
that impede or promote recovery
when this construct is defined in meas-
urable terms. What then are the ap-
propriate dimensions that should be
used in a definition of recovery?

Symptom remission alone is inade-
quate to define recovery from schiz-
ophrenia as we have seen in efforts
to demarcate recovery from depres-
sion (32). Even when symptoms of
mood or anxiety disorders are in
complete remission, psychosocial
functioning may continue to be im-
paired (33,34). For example, in one
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Overview of studies and research teams investigating the construct of recovery

Study Location Type of schizophrenia Type of research strategy

Robinson et al., 2004 (26) New York City First episode Longitudinal, follow-up
McGorry et al., 1996 (13) Melbourne, Australia First episode Longitudinal, follow-up
Whitehorn et al., 1998 (17) Halifax, Nova Scotia First episode Longitudinal, follow-up
Liberman et al., 2002 (24) Los Angeles Various durations Cross-sectional analyses
Kopelowicz et al., 2005 (27) Los Angeles Various durations Cross-sectional analyses
Russinova et al., 2002 (28) Boston Various durations Cross-sectional analyses
Hoffmann et al., 2002 (29) Bern, Switzerland Various durations Cross-sectional analyses
Noordsy et al., 2002 (30) Manchester, New Hampshire Various durations Longitudinal experiences
Spaniol et al., 2002 (31) Boston Various durations Longitudinal experiences
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study of 219 patients with psychotic
affective disorders, although 98 per-
cent achieved symptomatic recovery
by 24 months, only 38 percent
achieved functional recovery (34).
Similarly, individuals with obsessive-
compulsive disorder whose symp-
toms were effectively treated with
medication and cognitive-behavior
therapy continued to exhibit residual
disability and had poor quality of life
(35). In each of these psychiatric dis-
orders, the absence of symptoms is
not a proxy for a return to wellness.
Therefore, a definition of recovery
from any serious mental illness
should include participation in work
or school and in social, family, and
recreational activities as well as
achieving symptom remission.

Because schizophrenia is so often
associated with dependence on pro-
fessionals, agencies, families, and oth-
er caregivers, recovery should include
a dimension related to independent
functioning. In other words, inde-
pendent functioning would include
being productive in work or school,
social relations, family life, and recre-
ational activities. One major aspect of
this domain is the ability to take care
of one’s personal needs without assis-
tance. Whether or not the individual
is living apart from the family—which
could be influenced by cultural and
financial factors—independent func-
tioning could be defined as managing
one’s own medication, health, and
money without regular supervision.
Thus persons who have a representa-

tive payee or whose medications are
administered to them would not meet
this criterion for recovery. Similarly,
large-scale dependence on families,
professionals, and systems of mental
health and human services for social
and recreational activities—as in
long-term participation in psychoso-
cial clubs or day treatment pro-
grams—would be inconsistent with a
fully normative definition of recovery.

A definition of recovery from
schizophrenia is not the same as a
cure. Individuals can recover and live
reasonably normal and full lives even
though they are vulnerable to relapse
and must be treated indefinitely. In
fact, for most individuals with schizo-
phrenia, the control of symptoms and
satisfactory and independent engage-
ment in psychosocial pursuits will re-
quire their participation in compre-
hensive, coordinated, competent,
and consumer-oriented flexible levels
of services. Support for the role in re-
covery for evidence-based, compre-
hensive treatment comes from a
study of 825 persons with schizo-
phrenia (36). Attitudes of patients
with schizophrenia that were consis-
tent with an orientation toward re-
covery were significantly and posi-
tively related to participation in fam-
ily psychoeducation and optimal
pharmacotherapy. The findings also
suggested that recovery might be fa-
cilitated by treatments that reduce
depression and other psychiatric
symptoms while minimizing medica-
tion side effects. 

Operational definition of recovery
Although there are no consensually
validated criteria for defining recov-
ery from schizophrenia, in Table 3 we
list four published sets of criteria to
encourage others to propose alterna-
tives. The dimensions in the four def-
initions of recovery have several simi-
larities. First, because the diagnosis
of schizophrenia relies on meeting of
symptom criteria of clinical signifi-
cance, each of the studies defined re-
covery as having some degree of
symptomatic stabilization. 

Liberman and colleagues (24) re-
quired scores on the Brief Psychiatric
Rating Scale (BPRS) below what
would correspond with criteria for
the diagnosis of schizophrenia. For
example, a score of 4, moderate, on
the symptom “unusual thought con-
tent” includes strange ideas that ei-
ther are not strongly held or do not
disrupt psychosocial functioning; a
score of 3, mild, or 2, very mild, on
this symptom is at the level of ideas of
reference or persecution and consid-
ered not delusional. For the negative
symptom “emotional withdrawal” a
score of 4, 3, or 2 is operationalized as
“shows some affect appropriate to the
topic of conversation” or “tends not to
show spontaneous emotional involve-
ment with interviewer but responds
when approached and engaged in
conversation.” The cutoff points on
the BPRS for symptoms being pres-
ent but not of psychotic proportions
avoids the pitfall of establishing unre-
alistically demanding criteria for re-
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Published criteria for recovery from schizophrenia 

Study

Variable Harding et al., 1987 (20) Liberman et al., 2002 (24) Torgalsboen et al., 2002 (38) Whitehorn et al., 2002 (37)

Psychopathology Symptom free and not BPRS score of 4 or less on No psychiatric hospitaliza- PANSS score of 4 or less
taking psychotropic all positive and negative tions for five years on all scalesb

medications psychosis itemsa

Psychosocial Social life indistinguish- At least half-time work GAF score of more than GAF score of more than
functioning able from that of or school; independent 65c 50c

neighbors; holding a job management of funds and
for pay or volunteer medications; once weekly 

socializing with peers

Duration None listed Two years Five years Two years

a Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale. Possible scores range from 24 to 168, with higher scores indicating more symptoms. 
b Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale. Possible scores range from 30 to 210, with higher scores indicating more symptoms. 
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covery at the symptomatic level.
Because the diagnosis of schizo-

phrenia also requires markedly im-
paired functioning in work, school,
interpersonal relations, or self-care,
areas of functional criteria are also in-
cluded in each definition of recovery.
For example, Whitehorn and col-
leagues (37) proposed a definition of
recovery that included autonomous
daily living (that is, a Global Assess-
ment of Functioning score greater
than 50) and social and occupational
functioning within the normal range
(that is, a Social and Occupational
Functional Assessment score greater
than 60). Similarly, Torgalsboen and
Rund (38) defined recovery as psy-
chosocial functioning within the nor-
mal range (that is, a Global Assess-
ment of Functioning score greater
than 65). Finally, three of the criteria
sets include a specific duration of
symptomatic and functional stability.
At least two consecutive years of
maintenance at or above the thresh-
old levels was suggested, most likely
because few randomized controlled
trials of treatment extend beyond two
years and because two years is long
enough for clinical improvements to
be solidified and translated into sig-
nificant changes in objective and sub-
jective quality of life.

Criteria for determining recovery
conceivably could be drawn from any
number of domains and could be ei-
ther categorical or dimensional in na-
ture. In fact, a multidimensional defi-
nition, which consists of continua,
might be preferable at this stage. Cor-
relational and experimental research
that considers factors related to the
various dimensions could then deter-
mine empirically the optimum
thresholds or cutoff points for select-
ing a categorical definition. 

Several of the collaborating re-
search teams independently have in-
cluded measures of psychosocial
functioning in their definitions of re-
covery. For example, the New Hamp-
shire group (30) recommended use of
the Social Functioning Scale (39), the
Social Adjustment Scale–II (40), or
the Independent Living Skills Survey
(41) to measure their category of
“getting on with life.” Threshold lev-
els on these scales could be estab-
lished as criteria for categorical pur-

poses in defining recovery; alterna-
tively, the ratings on one or another of
these scales could be used to describe
“degree of recovery” on a continuum.

The Boston University research
group (28) highlighted the relevance
of employment in a definition of re-
covery. By using a national sample of
109 employed individuals with a diag-
nosis of schizophrenia spectrum dis-
orders, the study found that 75 per-
cent of the clients had uninterrupted
employment for two years and that
the rest had sustained employment
for at least one year.

Validity of the proposed definition 
A variety of international studies
(24,26,28,37,38,42,43) that used dif-
ferent research strategies to generate
data have provided construct and so-
cial validation for the definition of re-
covery proposed by Liberman and
colleagues (24), which is listed in
Table 3. In addition, we conducted
structured interviews with a group of
55 persons—consumers, family mem-
bers, mental health professionals, and
paraprofessionals—all of whom were
engaged in schizophrenia treatment
(42). Three-fourths of the respon-
dents endorsed the criterion related
to living independently, two-thirds
endorsed the criterion related to so-
cial and recreational activities and
school and work, and one-half en-
dorsed the criterion for remission of
psychotic symptoms. Moreover, dis-
criminant validity of the operational
definition proposed by Liberman and
colleagues (24) came from studies
that identified factors that differenti-
ate recovered from nonrecovered
persons with schizophrenia (26,27)
and highlighted how these factors,
when targeted for treatment, reliably
yield better outcomes (44–49). 

Predictive validity of the opera-
tional definition of recovery that was
proposed by Liberman and col-
leagues (24) was tested in a study that
followed 118 young persons who ex-
perienced their first episode of schiz-
ophrenia for five years (26). The cu-
mulative proportion of patients who
met the criteria for recovery for two
years or longer varied according to
the duration of follow-up: at three
years, 9.7 percent met criteria; at four
years, 12.3 percent met criteria; and

at five years, 13.7 percent met crite-
ria. It should be noted in construing
these relatively low rates of recovery
that in this study the treatment was
limited to pharmacotherapy and stan-
dard case management. The investi-
gators also found that better cognitive
functioning, shorter duration of psy-
chosis before study entry, and more
normal cerebral asymmetry were as-
sociated with recovery. 

Discussion
Distinguishing “recovering” from “re-
covery” in schizophrenia with opera-
tional criteria for both may promote
greater clarity and empirical research
on the construct of recovery. In the
current literature and professional
parlance, recovery has been associat-
ed with as many meanings as there
are proponents of this term. It is time
to move the construct to a research-
able concept with broad and credible
consensual validation. As with other
diseases, when rates of recovery are
reported in replicable, reliable, and
valid terms, stigma is decreased (50).
This result is likely to ensue because
one major contributor to stigma is the
hopelessness and poor prognosis at-
tached to any disorder. 

With the acceptance of operational
modes of defining recovery, empirical
research could proceed to identify the
extent of recovery that can be achieved
with different types and amounts of
treatment for patients with various
characteristics. Studies of content, so-
cial, construct, concurrent, and pre-
dictive validity would enable re-
searchers to design and test the rele-
vance and applicability of various defi-
nitions. A variety of criterion-refer-
enced definitions will help move the
important goal of recovery into the
mainstream of psychiatric research. 

Social validation of the construct of
recovery can be studied by submit-
ting various operational definitions of
recovery to groups of clinicians, pa-
tients, consumer activists, family
members, advocates, researchers,
and even laypersons. Social validity
refers to the endorsement and ac-
ceptance of the operational defini-
tions of recovery by a wide range of
individuals whose values are congru-
ent with prevailing social norms, stan-
dards, and expectations. Thus, be-
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cause definitions of recovery should
be consistent with normative behav-
ior, dimensions that are within the
range of what most people would
consider as “within normal limits”
provide social validity to the con-
struct. For example, in today’s harsh
employment climate, working half-
time might be considered by most
people to be within normal limits. So-
cial validity also refers to the func-
tional utility or benefits of a particular
behavior. It can be readily agreed that
managing one’s own finances and
health needs in a reliable and organ-
ized manner will bring positive conse-
quences to the individual.

Without methodologically solid so-
cial validation, the construct of recov-
ery will suffer from lack of credibility.
For other constructs and treatment
outcomes, this type of validation has
been done effectively with carefully
selected focus groups, concept map-
ping, surveys, and consensus confer-
ences. The last-named mode of valida-
tion has been used extensively in APA’s
treatment guidelines, which have been
produced by expert committees after
thorough reviews of the literature (4).

Studies of the predictive validity of
factors that appear to influence recov-
ery as an outcome can be conducted
through longitudinal, follow-up de-
signs. Although still controversial, a
large number of follow-up studies
have found shorter durations of un-
treated psychosis to be a predictor of
recovery (51). One recently published
longitudinal study found that lack of
social support and the receipt of dis-
ability benefits predicted reduced em-
ployment and a lower rate of marriage
at the time of follow-up (52). 

The duration of treatment continu-
ity has been noted to be associated
with recovery. For example, in a 15-
year follow-up study of persons with
schizophrenia, patients in treatment
for two years or less were only one-
third as likely to meet recovery criteria
as patients who were in continuous
treatment for 15 years (unpublished
manuscript, Harrow M, Grossman L,
Jobe TH, 2004). In the same study, the
coping and problem-solving skills of
patients, an index of their resiliency,
was found to be one of the most robust
predictors of long-term recovery. Lon-
gitudinal research could answer the

question, If early intervention is pro-
vided at times of the prodromal signs
of schizophrenia, does such treatment
improve the prospects for longer-term
recovery with its ability to mitigate or
eliminate the full-blown psychosis?
Do individuals with access to evi-
dence-based treatments—such as as-
sertive community treatment, social
skills training, and supported employ-
ment—have a greater likelihood of at-
taining recovery than those who live in
areas where similar amounts of serv-
ice, but not empirically validated serv-
ices, are available? 

Other factors that deserve consid-
eration for studies of predictive valid-
ity include premorbid and postmor-
bid social functioning, family rela-
tionships, substance abuse, neurocog-
nitive capacities, and structural and
functional integrity of the brain. Re-
search may reveal these dimensions
as mediating or moderating variables
in achieving a recovered state. For ex-
ample, we have found enduring pat-
terns of neurocognition to differenti-
ate recovered from nonrecovered pa-
tients (27). Recent treatment studies
have shown that by enhancing neu-
rocognition, significant improve-
ments are found in the social and oc-
cupational functioning of persons
with schizophrenia (47,48). Predic-
tive validity can also be assessed
through long-term correlational stud-
ies using epochal data. For example,
Warner (53) identified a significant
relationship between the strength of
the national economy and the propor-
tion of individuals who recovered
from schizophrenia.

Intervention studies can also make
important contributions to knowl-
edge of the factors related to recov-
ery. For example, a study might in-
clude independent, socioenviron-
mental, behavioral, and symptomatic
variables that are malleable and hy-
pothesized to influence likelihood of
recovery. By targeting dependent
variables that are presumed to be
linked to recovery, such as family sup-
port and neurocognitive capacity, in-
terventions that are effective in im-
proving their targeted goal and that
increase the proportion of patients
who meet recovery criteria contribute
evidence to validate those dependent
variables as being germane to recov-

ery. There are many other types of re-
search in which interventions that
strengthen malleable predictor vari-
ables can provide evidence, either for
or against, the validity of factors that
were targeted for intervention.

Conclusions
Clearly, it is not easy to separate
“process” from “outcome” in delineat-
ing recovery from schizophrenia, as
the elements in these two perspectives
are constantly reverberating with each
other. Nor is it easy or useful to make
fine distinctions between objective
and subjective factors in recovery, be-
cause these are always in dynamic in-
teraction with one another. Most, if
not all, of the subjective attributes of
recovering from schizophrenia are in-
fluenced by the progress being made
by individuals as they work toward re-
covery. Thus the greater the person’s
symptomatic and functional improve-
ment, the more one would expect sub-
jectively experienced qualities such as
hope, empowerment, self-responsibil-
ity, and autonomy to be in evidence.
The process of recovering and recov-
ery as an outcome are in apposition,
not opposition. ♦
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